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We remembered them. 
Images of how the Parish remembered the Armistice which marked the end of World War 1. 
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Report from the Annual General Meeting 
 
  
 
The AGM of Yarpole Living History Group was held on Thursday October 18th in the Parish Hall. 
The meeting was short and dealt with the usual AGM matters such as the Treasurer’s report which, 
as we have come to expect with Audrey Bott in control, was short, to the point, entirely satisfactory 
and showed that there is a balance of over £1100. This remains after paying for the excellent 
restoration of the Graveyard gateway and provision and fixing of the Memorial Plaque. Our Hon. 
Secretary, Nancy Morgan, gave a brief report on the year’s meetings and was followed by your 
Chairman who rambled on also about the year's meetings after which the meeting progressed to, 
what I suspect, most of those attending had come to hear. 
 
This was an illustrated talk about Mortimer's Cross Battlefield Project very ably given by Patricia 
Pothecary from Kingsland who is the Secretary of the project. The excellent projection equipment 
in the Parish Hall was put to good use which enhanced the talk greatly. Apparently, there is little 
physical evidence of what was a major battle involving at least 8000 men but, it is hoped that with 
modern methods of investigation more will found. Interestingly it appears that the battleground 
area, perhaps understandably, has never been ploughed. Community support is encouraged and if 
anyone wishes to join the supporters list and receive project updates contact Patricia on 01568 
708597 or email patricia@pothecary.net To volunteer for aspects of the investigation, register with 
the project director Gary Ball MX1461cbap@gmail.com Further information and updates on 
http://mx1461.blogspot.co.uk/ 
 
Next year’s programme is not yet finalised but there are several potential speakers to be approached 
and field trips to be arranged. The November meeting will not take place because it coincides with 
the Centenary Armistice commemoration. This event is being ably organised by member Ron Shaw 
and his wife Rita. Please give them the support and help they deserve. The next meeting of the 
Living History Group will be on Thursday December 13th. 
 
The other big event in the Parish has been the community purchase of The Bell Inn. It is reputed 
that this hostelry has been part of the village scene for 600 years. I suggest that this is a good time 
to delve into the history of the inn, which will be a suitable and appropriate project for the L H 
Group. So, perhaps any members who would like to be involved could let me know. Any other 
ideas for projects will be most welcome. 
 
Finally, please remember that subscriptions of £7.50 are now due and are payable to our treasurer 
Audrey Bott   

 
Norman Taylor. Chairperson Yarpole Living History Group. 
 
 
 

Editor’s Note 
 
Welcome to the November 2018 edition of the Living History Newsletter. In this edition we mark 
the fiftieth anniversary of the closure of the Cockgate School. We are, therefore, fortunate to be able 
to publish the reminiscences of Pam Edwards of Eye who was a pupil at the School during the 
1940s. Through Pam’s eyes we are provided with an insight into the School at the height of World 
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War 2. Complementing Pam’s article is one written by Rhianon Turrell. Based on archival research 
and originally published in December 2004 it provides further insights into life at the School. 
 
Also to be found in this edition, is an article written by Ian Mortimer and first published in June 
2005. This article, like Rhianon’s, is drawn from the articles of the Living History Group. This 
article has as its subject Sir Richard Croft and the Battle of Mortimer’s Cross. I have included it in 
this edition as a follow up to the recent presentation on the battle sponsored by the Living History 
Group. I hope you find it interesting. 
 
Brian Mitchell 
 

Call for Articles 
 
The next edition of the Living History Newsletter will be published in March 2019. The deadline 
for the receipt of articles is the 17 February 2019. They should be submitted as a Word document 
attached to an email addressed to seiftonbatch@gmail.com. Your article should be written using 
Time Roman 12 and be double spaced. Articles can be on a topic of your choosing and we welcome 
any and all contributions. 
 
We also welcome any pictures that you consider record an aspect of life in the parish of Yarpole. 
These should be submitted in the JPEG format. 
 

Copyright 
 
To ensure that we conform to copyright conventions, members and friends are reminded that Living 
History articles and newsletters may only be reproduced, by photocopying or ‘scan and print’, for 
the sole purpose of personal research. 
 
 

Subscriptions 
 
Subscriptions for 2018/2019 are now due. They can be paid to Audrey Bott at Horizons, Green 
Lane, Yarpole, (01568780489). Cheques should be made payable to Living History. The 
subscription is £7.50 and covers all members of a family. 
 
Audrey Bott 
 

E-copy 
 
If you would like to receive an e-copy of the newsletter please contact me by email – 
seiftonbatch@gmail.com. The copy will be emailed to you and come in the form of a pdf 
attachment. This can, if desired, be forwarded to friends and family who want to receive an e-copy 
of  the newsletter. 
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Cockgate School – a former pupil remembers her time at the 
school in the 1940s. 
 
 

 
 
July 2018 marked the 50th anniversary of the closure of Cockgate School which was constructed at 
a cost of £1,000 in 1851. To mark this anniversary this edition of the Living History Newsletter 
reproduces the reminiscences of Pam Edwards (nee Bennett) of Eye who was a pupil at the School 
during the 1940s. Pam, who remembers her time at Cockgate with affection, went on to study at 
Leominster Grammar School before qualifying as a teacher at Kidderminster Teacher Training 
College. 
 
Pam describes a school which was different to those currently serving pupils drawn from the 
Parish of Yarpole. Further insight into the nature of education in Yarpole, both before and after 
the construction of the Cockgate School is given in the article which follows her reminiscences. 
This was written by Rhianon Turrell, past chair of the Living History Group, and published in the 
Living History Newsletter in December 2004. Titled ‘The School at Cock Gate’, it is based on 
extracts from the Minute Book of the managers of the Yarpole, Croft and Lucton County Council 
School. The latter record, which Mrs Turrell records as having been made by Mr G. W. Thomas, 
who was Chairman of the Managers at the time of closure, makes fascinating reading. It shows 
that, not surprisingly, the School at Cockgate was not the first to provide education for pupils 
drawn from the Parish of Yarpole. Prior to the building of Cockgate School in 1851 education took 
place within private homes. An extant record of the early 18th century recorded that a widow was 
receiving payment to educate two to six poor children in her home. It also shows that in the early 
twentieth century Schools adopted methods of classroom management which have long since 
been banished from contemporary classrooms. 
 
The Reminisces of Pam Bennett 
 
The following is based on the reminiscences of Pam. Only minor changes have been made as and 
where necessary to clarify an aspect of Pam’s record of her experiences as a pupil at Cockgate 
School.  
 
The School was built on Croft Estate land to provide lessons for 
children of workers and tenants living there. The main driveway to 
Croft was at Lucton nearer to Mortimer’s Cross than Yarpole. 
 
When Pam attended the school in the 1940’s facilities were very 
primitive. There was no mains water. When needed, water was drawn 
from a pump in an open shed in front of the main building. This 
shed was good for sheltering in on rainy play times. The pump had 
to be thawed on frosty mornings. During the years Pam attended the 
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School there was no electricity, and if necessary oil lamps were 
used for lighting. Electricity only arrived at the School in the 
early 1950s and Pam’s home in Bircher in 1956. 
 
Heating at the School was provided by a large iron stove in each 
classroom. Each was protected by a guard and burnt coke and 
anthracite. When needed the stoves were stoked several times a 
day. It was the responsibility of the male pupils to bring the 
fuel up from where it was stored in a cellar, referred to as ‘The 
Dungeon’. Girls were excused this task. One task the stoves were 
put to was to defrost the small bottles of milk with which school 
children were, at that time, provided. On cold days these could 
often be found lined up around the stoves so that they could be 
unfrozen before being drunk by the pupils.  
 
Pupils were not provided with school dinners and had to bring 
their own food. Neither was there transport provided to take 
pupils to and from Cockgate School.  Pupils walked to and from the 
School many having to walk considerable distances. In the 1940s 
traffic was light and did not pose the same threat to safety. Pam 
lived in Bircher and at 5 years of age remembers her daily journey 
to Cockgate as a long one, comparing Plainsbrook Bank to Mount 
Everest. Attendance was often sporadic as pupils were often needed 
to help on farms during Spring and Autumn. Pupils often had to 
prioritise apple, hop, and potato picking over attendance at 
school. On some occasions pupils failed to attend as they needed 
look after younger brothers and sisters so that their mother was 
able to go to work. 
 
One form of transport Pam does remember is that which brought 
soldiers of the American Pioneer Corps to this part of England. 
She remembers convoys of American soldiers travelling past the 
school in 1944. Thousands of US Army personnel were camped in the 
Parkland at Berrington Hall where they prepared for the D Day 
landings. Pam recollects the ethnic diversity of the American 
troops. She had not previously seen a black American. She does 
remember the Pioneer Corp building road and ground works. For this 
purpose they used sand and gravel from the quarries at Amstrey. A 
particular memory is of standing with her fellow pupils on the 
railings that enclosed the playground to wave at the American 
troops. In return they were often rewarded with chocolate and 
chewing gum.  
 
It was, however, not just Americans who made an impact on pupils 
at the School. She also remembers German and Italian prisoners of 
war who found themselves in an alien part of Europe as a result of 
the vagaries of war. Remains of the huts in which they were housed 
are still in existence. The Second World War also resulted in an 
increase in the numbers attending Cockgate School. This was a 
consequence of the arrival of evacuees from Birmingham and 
Liverpool. Another occurrence, which was a feature of the war 
years, was an absence of male teachers. They had all gone to war!  
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Pupils attending the School in the 1940s not only studied without 
the benefit of electricity. Toilet facilities were, as was normal 
for the time, what some would consider primitive. Toilets were 
located in brick-built sheds with wooden seats above soil pits, 
which needed to be dug out at periodic intervals. In 1950 it was 
recommended that these be replaced by chemical Elsan toilets. 
According to Pam school records show that those responsible were 
slow to make improvements to the school. In 1947 this included the 
installation of wash hand basins and coat hooks. However, in 1952 
Pam remembers that pupils were still required to use buckets as 
toilets. Unfortunately, there seems, at this time, to have been 
nowhere to empty them. Progress was made in 1953 with the 
improvements to the toilets and the introduction of electric 
lights.  
 
Teachers who Pam remembers are Mrs Stallard who was head teacher 
during Pam’s time at the school. Miss Tomlins was responsible for 
the infants, and Mrs Campion who returned to the school after 
nursing in Hastings during World War 2. Whilst away Mrs Campion 
had married a soldier called Fred who unfortunately became a 
Japanese prisoner of war. There was also Miss Lloyd a trainee 
teacher from Wales. 
 
Pam provides a fascinating account of her time at Cockgate School, 
which she says was first proposed for closure in 1953. When she 
was a pupil at the school the leaving age was 14. However, not all 
pupils remained at the school until they were 14. Some took and 
passed a scholarship exam at 11 years of age. If successful they 
went, as did Pam, to Leominster Grammar School. Scholarships to 
Lucton School were also available for 6 boys from the Parish. The 
opening of a new school at Wigmore meant that all pupils at the 
Cockgate could study at a secondary school at 11years of age. 
 
The building that housed Cockgate School still exists as does the 
School Master’s House. Hopefully Pam’s recollections of her time 
at the school, when read alongside Rhianon Turrell’s article 
provide an insight into an institution that played a major part in 
the education of pupils drawn from the Parish of Yarpole. It is 
also worth noting that while it is no longer used as a school 
Cockgate School remains a living part of our community, and the 
money raised from its sale funds the Yarpole Educational Fund. 
 
Pam Edwards 
October 2018 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Do you have a story to tell? 
 
History is not just about dates, Kings and Queens, the lives of the rich and famous, wars and the 
opening and closing of buildings.  It is importantly also concerned with the life experiences of 
ordinary people. If you would like to see your account of an aspect of your life within the Parish 
of Yarpole let me know and I will help you realise this aspiration. 
 
Brian Mitchell. seiftonbatch@gmail.com 
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From the Archive 
 

The following article is taken from the Living History archives and was originally published in 
December 2004. Written by Rhianon Turrell it draws on extracts from the Minute Book of the 
managers of the Yarpole, Croft and Lucton County Council School to provide insights into the 
Cockgate School.  
 
 

Subscriptions 
 
Subscriptions for 2018/2019 are now due. They can be paid to Audrey Bott at Horizons, Green 
Lane, Yarpole, (01568780489). Cheques should be made payable to Living History. The 
subscription is £7.50 and covers all members of a family. 
 

Subscriptions 

 
Subscriptions for 2018/2019 are now due. They can be paid to Audrey Bott at Horizons, Green 
Lane, Yarpole, (01568780489). Cheques should be made payable to Living History. The 
subscription is £7.50 and covers all members of a family. 
 



 

 9

 
 
 
 
 



 

 10

 



 

 11

 
 

  



 

 12

 

 



 

 13

 
  



 

 14

 

 



 

 15

 



 

 16

 
 

With acknowledgments to my three main sources; 
(1) Ludford Bridge and Mortimer’s Cross, by Geoffrey Hodges, 2001; 
(2) The House of Croft of Croft Castle by O. G. S. Croft, 1949; 
(3) The website of the UK Battlefields Resource Centre. 

 
Complied by Ian Mortimer (June 2005) 

Next edition. 
 
 

The next edition of the Living History Newsletter will be published in March 2019. It is 
intended that it will include articles on the following topics: 
 

 ‘Parish the Thought’ – A History of the Parish the Thought drama group. 
 

 A biography of Chris, Yarpole’s retiring sub-post master.  
 

 ‘Sign of the times’ – a visual display of signposts to be found in the Parish of Yarpole. 
 

 How the Parish of Yarpole celebrated the 100th anniversary of the 1918 Armistice which 
marked the end of World War 1. 
 

 An American in Yarpole. 
 

 
The deadline for the receipt of articles is the 17 February 2019. They should be submitted as a 
Word document attached to an email addressed to seiftonbatch@gmail.com. Your article 
should be written using Time Roman 12 and be double spaced. Articles can be on a topic of 
your choosing and we welcome any and all contributions. 


